National Pigeon Association of Great Britain

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at the Holiday Inn Rugby, Crick, Northamptonshire on Sunday 14th  February 2016 
Present:

P Allen, G Bates, Mr & Mrs E Chadwick, Mr & Mrs J Elsdon, G Giddings, Mr & Mrs K Goodman, R Greenwood, R Henderson, Mr & Mrs A Hopson, P Littlewood, M Magnusson, M Manser, J Mullan, E Murray, K Pratt, C Ronald, M Rudd, Ms H Seed, Mr & Mrs K Sparkes, J Surridge, W Wilson; and J S Harrison, Secretary.
In the absence of the President, Gary Eaton, the Vice President Mark Rudd opened the meeting welcoming all members present. Mark Rudd read out a letter from Gary Eaton who for health reasons was unable to attend the meeting. On behalf of the Committee and members of the NPA Mark Rudd wished him a full & speedy recovery.
1.  Apologies for absence
D Bramley, P Canham, N Dawyd, G Eaton, M Goodenough, Mrs G Graham, J Gregg, S Henderson, R Hetherington, Mr & Mrs D Ison, C Jeckell, B Joyce, M Knaggs, R Pratt, D Richardson, Mr & Mrs A Roscoe, J Warne
2.  Obituaries
The Vice-President paid tribute to members who had died since the last AGM.  Arthur Hunt, Brunner Pouter breeder and exhibitor; Tom Wilkinson, Horseman Pouters, from Workington; Vic Bland, Indian Fantails, also from Workington; Danny Roberts well known and popular exhibitor of German Beauty Homers, Brunners Pouters, and Mookees; Dickie Lanagan, West of England Tumbler exhibitor; John Hall well known pigeon fancier and waterfowl breeder; Gordon Brookes, founder of the  British King Club; Flt Lt Basil Jennings Retd, Patron of the British King Club and well known exhibitor of the breed; and Bill Dale from Manchester, breeder and exhibitor of American Show Racers and Antwerps.    Mark Rudd asked that members stand in memory of these stalwarts of the Fancy.
3.  Minutes of the 2015 AGM
The minutes of the meeting held on 8th February 2015 having been previously circulated were taken as read. Richard Henderson proposed that they were an accurate record of the meeting, seconded by Jim Mullan, carried unanimously.
4.  Matters arising from those Minutes
There were no matters arising from the minutes.
5.  Any correspondence relative to the AGM
There was no correspondence.
6.  President’s report
Unfortunately due to continuing ill health the President, Gary Eaton, was unable to attend the meeting; before reading out a letter from him Mark Rudd, on behalf of the Committee and NPA Members, wished him a speedy recovery. The President apologised that he had made very little contribution to the Management Committee during the year, and hope that he would be able to make a far larger input during the coming year. He said that he was that we have lost three championship shows, and that another was cancelled, but was happy to say that London & Essex had found a new venue and its future looked secure.
7.  Chairman’s report
The Chairman, Evan Murray, thank the members present for attending and hoped that the meeting would be positive and productive. The Chairman said that there had always been high’s and low’s in the Fancy and he also was concerned at the loss of shows. He said that “Fancy Pigeon World” was going from strength to strength and making a profit; he thanked the editor Claire Whitby for her work, and also Graham Bates, Helen Seed and Mark Rudd for the effort they put into the magazine. The Chairman said that he was confident the NPA and the Fancy was moving forwards in the right direction.
8.  Secretary/Treasurer’s report
The Secretary said that his report would be brief and would reflect the fact that he had only been in post since October 2015.   The total membership for 2015 was 585, comprising of 6 Life Members,549 Adult/Partnership and 30 Junior members with 96 new members: membership had fallen by 17% since 2014.   The Secretary noted that 398 members have paid for 2016.
The Secretary reported the total ring sales for 2015 was 29,270 (A 5,360; B 10,440; C 4,530; D 3,910; E 3,930; & F 1,100) which represented an 8% fall in ring sales over 2014.
Income from Ring Transfers for 2015 was £264 a 42% fall on 2014.  

The Secretary said that as he had only been Treasurer for the last quarter of 2015 he had some difficulty commenting on the accounts for the year, however as a general comment he said that the accounts showed a healthy outcome to the year.

John Elsdon expressed his concern at the membership figure for the year, stating that 585 was the lowest membership in the history of the NPA.  The Chairman said that the Management Committee shared his concern and said it was a ‘sign of the times’ affecting all small livestock organisations.

Kevin Pratt proposed a vote of thanks to the President, Chairman and Secretary.
Paul Littlewood said he felt it was important that the accountant used by the NPA was in the same geographic area as the Secretary so that ‘face-to-face’ meetings with the accountant were possible; he proposed therefore that the Secretary be authorised to engage the services of an accountant in North Wales to produce a report and annual accounts in accordance with the Constitution for the current financial year.  Seconded by Richard Greenwood and carried unanimously.
Jim Mullan proposed that the accounts for year end 31/12/2015 be accepted, seconded by Richard Greenwood. Carried without dissent.
9.  Report on “Fancy Pigeon World” 
Graham Bates presented a comprehensive report itemising income and expenditure of ‘Fancy Pigeon World’ for 2015. Graham said that the magazine was a great success both financially and in editorial content, the March edition was 32 pages, June & December 28 pages, and the September issue 24 pages.  The total expenditure, including postage, was £6,212 and the total income £9,345, providing a surplus of £3,132 with a cost of £10.05 per member/subscriber.  Mark Rudd proposed a vote of thanks to Graham and Claire, this was supported by all present.
Marteinn Magnusson asked how many unsold copies were left and what the policy was for them. Graham Bates said that by adjusting the total print count it was possible to keep the number of surplus copies to a minimum.  The Secretary said that there were less than 10 full sets of the 2014, and about 50 copies of 2015. Helen Seed said that 2015 full sets were being sold on eBay and on the NPA Website at a reduced price of £10, and that later in the year the price of sets of 2015 would be reduced.

10.  Election of President 
Jim Mullan proposed Mark Rudd as President. Graham Giddings seconded the nomination. There were no other nominations and Mark Rudd was elected.

11.  Election of Vice President
Graham Bates proposed John Surridge as Vice President, Graham Giddings supported the nomination.
Richard Greenwood proposed Ken Goodman OBE, seconded by Colin Ronald.

A paper vote took place and John Surridge was elected Vice President by 13 votes to 9.

12.  Declaration of ballot results for election of Committee Members
The Scrutineer, John Elsdon, had submitted a written report dated 22/01/16 to the President, with a copy to the Secretary, reporting that 115 papers had been returned (19.7% compared with 34% in 3013 and 30% in 2012). There were no spoiled papers. The ballot resulted in the following vote:

Graham Giddings 77 votes; Jim Mullan 32 votes; Evan Murray 91 votes; and Colin Ronald 64 votes.
Messrs Giddings, Murray and Ronald were therefore elected to serve for three years until 2019.
13.  Declaration of ballot results proposed amendments to the Constitution
Proposal A  
To amend wording of A2(g) to “To subsidise any publication dealing with fancy pigeons and to print a newsletter or other publication relating to pigeons at the discretion of the National Committee.”
89 votes For with 7 votes Against. 21 papers returned showing no vote.
Proposal B

To amend the wording of B3(d) to “Any multi breed show granted Championship Status must be advertised in the official journal of the NPA or any other pigeon periodical designated by the committee prior to the closing date for entries. The advertisement should contain the closing date.”

85 votes For with 9 votes Against. 21 papers returned showing no vote.

Proposal C

To amend the wording of A10 to “To cover the accounting year membership fees shall be for the period September 1st to August 31st.  Only Associate members for the year beginning September 1st prior to the AGM are eligible to vote.”

87 votes For with 8 votes Against.  21 papers returned showing no vote.

The Scrutineer had reported that in accordance with Rule A7(f) Proposal A and Proposal C required the support of 60% of those voting in order to be carried, he confirmed that this requirement had been met and that in accordance with A6 the wording of neither can be amended until a period of 3 years has elapsed.
Mark Rudd thanked Mr & Mrs Elsdon for their work.

14.  Presentation of Awards by the President
Helen Seed reported that this year the points system had been re-introduced on the winners of Junior Classes at the Shows.  In the Flying Section Maxwell Wilson and Matthew Weatherill had both achieved 20 points.  Bill Wilson collected the award on behalf of his son.   In the Fancy Section Matthew Weatherill won, taking the overall award for winning both the Flying and the Fancy Section.    The President thanked Helen Seed for collating the results. 
Junior Fanciers Award – Lewis Fryer.

Master Breeders Award – Mr John Walker and Mr Denis Ison
Hall of Fame – Mr Mike Knaggs, collected on his behalf by Richard Henderson

Lifetime Award – Mr John Surridge, Mr John Elsdon, and Mr Alan Roscoe, collected on his behalf by Paul Littlewood.

The President said that he would make arrangements to present the other awards.

15.  Report on Breed Standards
The President said that he and Helen Seed had a very positive meeting at Leipzig in December 2015 with Jean Louis Frindell, Chairman of the EE Pigeon Section and had discussed the status of each of the 45 British breeds, 28 of which have GB as the SDA.  As a result of discussion Mark Rudd said that Jean Louis Frindell appreciates our traditions and heritage and shares our passion for standards, he said that equally we now have a much better understanding that the words we use have to be so accurate and clear for translation and relate to the drawings by Jean Louis Frindell. The President added that it was very reassuring that we have an input in both the drawings and the written word.   He said that where clubs will not, or cannot agree on the use of a drawing or the wording the NPA Committee will make a sensible decision on the course of action to b followed to ensure that GB is the SDA.    Of the remaining British breeds 11 still require considerable work on the standards to reach the necessary requirements, whereas others are almost ready; he said that photographs or drawings of the Lascene, Ptarmigan and Cumulet(show type) were urgently required.    In concluding his report Mark Rudd said that the EE wanted as many standards as possible completed before their meeting in May, he thanked the Breed clubs and members who have worked on the standards and said that if anyone wanted information on any particular breed to contact either himself or Helen Seed.
Evan Murray said that a vote of thanks was due to Mark Rudd for all his work on the standards, this was endorsed by all members present.

16.  Report on Facebook & Website
Helen Seed presented a full report on the internet activity of the NPA commenting on the NPA Facebook Page, the NPA website, and NPA  eBay Sales.  Helen outlined the number of hits and demographic breakdown.  The Facebook page was well supported and had received 1,861 ‘Likes’.  The new website had exceeded 32,000 total page views and from comments was well received. Helen said that she was in the process of adding additional pages and that updating was an ongoing process. Helen reported that the sale of back copies of the magazine plus the Book of Standards on eBay had proved  successful.
Evan Murray proposed a vote of thanks to Helen Seed, this received unanimous support.
17.  Any Other Business (only items specific to the AGM allowed)
a. Welfare Report   John Surridge, Welfare Officer, presented his report. He commented on illness in lofts and the need to seek veterinary advice should illness strike a loft. He also suggested that breeders should exercise caution when discussing their lofts and birds with strangers.  Robin Pratt and Ken Goodman OBE both spoke of the unidentified virus which had decimated their birds.

b. Judge scoring system.  Marteinn Magnusson asked why the continental points system of scoring birds at shows was not used at NPA shows.  There was full discussion on the subject. Richard Greenwood said that the points system was good, but that it really did depend on the individual judge.   John Elsdon said that he felt the use of ‘Comment Cards’ combined with the traditional UK system of placing exhibits in order of merit would be beneficial.      Richard Henderson expressed the view that the introduction of a points system would result in a loss of judges.   Paul Littlewood suggested that a mix of the UK and Continental methods would be advantageous, and he suggested that judges should be encouraged to write a detailed written report of exhibits.  John Elsdon said it was a great pity that detailed judges reports were no longer written or published as in the past, and added that even a brief overall view of the exhibits by a judge would be better than nothing.   Colin Ronald said that Modena judges were expected to discuss their placings with exhibitors after judging and suggested that this should be encouraged in all judges.    Kevin Pratt said that from his experience judges were all friendly approachable people and questioned why so few exhibitors actually found the judge and asked him to go through the birds with them?  Richard Greenwood agreed that this was indeed the case.       Mark Rudd said that a Working Party would look into this whole area.

There being   no other business the meeting closed at 12:20.       
